

CoreCivic and GEO Group's push for public-private partnerships in building prisons

Guide • In the Public Interest • January 2017

While counties, states, and the federal government have traditionally used public debt to finance correctional facility construction, there is evidence that the two biggest private prison corporations, CoreCivic and GEO Group, are actively pushing governments to consider the use of private financing, known as “public-private partnerships,” to build new facilities. This guide summarizes concerns about public-private partnerships in correctional facility construction.

What's happening

As demand for additional jail and prison capacity increases due to changing federal immigration and criminal policies, and state and local governments look to expand capacity or replace aging facilities, CoreCivic (formerly Corrections Corporation of America) and GEO Group both view public-private partnerships as an increasingly important aspect of their business. CoreCivic boasts of its “full-service real estate group,” CoreCivic Properties, in the corporation’s 2016 rebranding effort.¹ GEO Group describes itself as a “national leader in the finance, design, construction and management of correctional, detention and community reentry facilities.”²

Through a public-private partnership, CoreCivic and GEO Group designs, builds, and finances the construction of a new facility to the government’s specifications. Upon completion of the construction, the corporation provides maintenance and either operates the facility or allows public sector staff to handle operation. The corporation owns the facility for the life of the long-term contract and possibly beyond, depending on contract terms.

It should be noted that the emphasis on real estate is in large part related to CoreCivic’s and GEO Group’s conversions to Real Estate Investment Trusts (REITs) in 2013 and 2012, respectively.³ This status incentivizes facility ownership over operation. As REITs, the corporations pay a fraction of the income tax they would otherwise pay. In 2016, GEO Group paid \$2.3 million in federal income taxes and \$972,000 in state income taxes while receiving a \$41.5 million REIT tax benefit.⁴

Why it's concerning

Private prison construction deals embed private interests in the criminal justice system, perpetuating mass incarceration.

- Construction deals perpetuate the control and influence of private prison corporations in permanent ways. Collectively, CoreCivic and GEO Group have spent more than \$10 million in campaign contributions and nearly \$25 million on lobbying since 1989.⁵ And what they lobby for ensures that facilities are filled. They’ve donated to politicians that support laws such as California’s three-strikes law⁶ and Arizona’s highly controversial anti-immigrant law, SB 1070.⁷ They’ve also lobbied for funding for Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), to in effect increase the number of detainees.⁸

- Private prison contracts can contain perverse incentives to fill as many beds as possible, regardless of whether they include operation. Especially when the corporation finances the construction of a new facility, it is important that beds are filled to ensure a steady and long-term stream of lease payments. These contracts contain either explicit “bed guarantees” or minimum monthly payments that ensure the corporation gets paid regardless of how the government uses the facility.

Public-private partnerships result in higher financing costs for the public.

- In the past few years, interest rates for tax-exempt municipal bonds have hovered around 3 to 4 percent, representing a period of historically low borrowing rates.⁹ When a private entity finances construction, interest rates are usually higher than they would be for municipal bonds because the private entity may not have the same creditworthiness as the government, and their debt is not tax-exempt. While this debt does not show up on the government’s balance sheet as municipal bonds do, the higher cost of financing is passed on to the government through high, contractually obligated lease payments.

Public-private partnerships limit the government’s flexibility to respond to changing correctional needs.

- Given that public-private partnerships can last for decades, it is inevitable that a government’s correctional facility needs will change during the life of the contract. However, these deals severely limit how a government can respond to shifting needs.
- Unlike a facility built using public financing, privately financed facilities belong to the corporation at least until the end of the contract term (as is the case in a lease-purchase agreement). The government cannot change how the facility and/or the land on which the facility is located are used, even if incarcerated populations significantly decline and the facility is no longer needed. When the public owns the facility and the land, it has much more flexibility, and could even dispose of the facility all together.

The private prison corporation may not properly maintain the facility.

- Regular maintenance of a facility is crucial to ensuring healthy and safe day-to-day conditions for both prisoners and workers. However, there’s reason to be cautious about CoreCivic’s and GEO Group’s commitment to high-quality facility maintenance.
- When CoreCivic (then Corrections Corporation of America) managed Hernando County’s jail north of Tampa, Florida, the corporation failed to repair rusted doors, replace damaged windows, seal cracks in walls and floors, fix damaged ceiling tiles, and patch leaks in the roof, even though maintenance was a requirement in its agreement with the county.¹⁰ When the sheriff’s office assumed management of the facility in 2010, the county commissioned a report that found CoreCivic responsible for roughly \$1 million in deferred maintenance costs.¹¹
- In 2011, the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) investigated the GEO Group-managed East Mississippi Correctional Facility and cited the corporation for numerous workplace violations, including cell doors with broken locks that could not be opened by staff from outside, but could be opened by prisoners from inside.¹²

Public-private partnerships may decrease opportunities for public and stakeholder input.

- Since these deals hand over the entire responsibility for design, construction, finance, and maintenance to one corporation, and bundle these project phases into one contract, public and stakeholder input may be limited or even non-existent.

- When a government uses public debt and a more traditional procurement process, the project has multiple distinct phases in which the government can solicit stakeholder input, engaging in a more democratic process and increasing the likelihood that the resulting facility will reflect the needs of the community and other stakeholders, such as families of those who are incarcerated. By handing control of the entire process to a corporation, there is little opportunity or incentive to solicit stakeholder input. Unlike the government, which is ultimately accountable to the public, CoreCivic and GEO Group are only beholden to their shareholders.
- The public and other stakeholders may not have access to important information about the construction project and resulting facility, as they would if the government was managing the process. CoreCivic and GEO Group have a history of avoiding releasing information about their facilities to the public, claiming “trade secrets” and other exemptions to open records laws, even though much of this same information would be public under a government-run facility.¹³

Private prison construction deals prop up companies with records of human rights abuses.

- Regardless of whether a new facility will be operated by private or public sector staff, these deals grow and strengthen CoreCivic and GEO Group, both of which have extensive records of extensive human rights abuses.
- In 2010, CoreCivic’s (then Corrections Corporation of America) prisoners claimed that understaffing and mismanagement made the Idaho Correctional Center so violent it was nicknamed the “Gladiator School.” The rate of prisoner-on-prisoner assaults at the facility was **four times** that of the other seven prisons in Idaho combined.¹⁴ The company **relinquished control** of the facility to gangs to save money on employee wages, severely endangering prisoners and the few correctional officers on staff.¹⁵ CoreCivic was later held in **contempt of the court** in 2013 for failing to fix the staffing shortage that created these violent conditions. CoreCivic admitted its employees had filed reports that falsely showed **4,800 hours** of vacant security posts as being staffed during the night shift alone from April to October 2012.¹⁶ For more information about CoreCivic’s track record, see In the Public Interest’s recent fact sheet.
- In 2012, federal District Judge Carleton Reeves **wrote** that the GEO Group-managed Walnut Grove Juvenile Detention Center in Mississippi was “a picture of such horror as should be unrealized anywhere in the civilized world” and “a cesspool of unconstitutional and inhuman acts.”¹⁷ A U.S. Justice Department **report** found that GEO Group staff had sex with incarcerated youth and that poorly trained workers brutally beat youth while they were handcuffed and defenseless and excessively used pepper spray.¹⁸

About In the Public Interest



In the Public Interest is a research and policy center committed to promoting the common good and democratic control of public goods and services. We help citizens, public officials, advocacy groups, and researchers better understand the impacts that government contracts and public-private agreements have on service quality, democratic decision-making, and public budgets. For more information, please visit inthepublicinterest.org.

Endnotes

- 1 CoreCivic website, <http://www.cca.com/insidecca/corecivic-properties-building-on-a-legacy-of-innovation>, accessed October 18, 2017.
- 2 GEO Group website, https://www.geogroup.com/Design_Build_Finance/Lease, accessed October 18, 2017.
- 3 Corrections Corporation of America, "CCA Board of Directors Authorizes REIT Conversion," Press Release, February 7, 2013. <http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/cca-board-of-directors-authorizes-reit-conversion-nyse-cxw-1754558.htm> and GEO Group, GEO World, 1Q 2013. <https://www.geogroup.com/userfiles/337e14c1-4d30-4723-a85d-a02f51816e54.pdf>
- 4 GEO Group's Annual Report (Form 10-K) for fiscal year ended 31 December 2016, pages 150 and 151.
- 5 Michael Cohen, "How for-profit prisons have become the biggest lobby no one is talking about," Washington Post, April 28, 2015. https://www.washingtonpost.com/posteverything/wp/2015/04/28/how-for-profit-prisons-have-become-the-biggest-lobby-no-one-is-talking-about/?utm_term=.4089ab8d2b1f
- 6 Beau Hodai, "Corporate Con Game," In These Times, June 21, 2010. http://inthesetimes.com/article/6084/corporate_con_game
- 7 Laura Sullivan, "Prison Economics Help Drive Ariz. Immigration Law," National Public Radio, October 28, 2010. <http://www.npr.org/2010/10/28/130833741/prison-economics-help-drive-ariz-immigration-law>
- 8 Justice Policy Center, "Gaming the System: How Political Strategies of Private Prison Companies Promote Ineffective Incarceration Policies," June 2011. http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/justicepolicy/documents/gaming_the_system.pdf
- 9 WM Financial Strategies, "Rates Over Time – Interest Rate Trends," accessed October 11, 2017. <http://www.munibondadvisor.com/market.htm>
- 10 John Woodrow Cox and Barbara Behrendt, "Hernando County's Takeover of Jail Brings Year of Sweeping Changes," Tampa Bay Times, August 27, 2011.
- 11 Barbara Behrendt, "Hernando County, Jail Contractor Reach Settlement over Withheld Payment," Tampa Bay Times, January 24, 2012.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 E.J. Hurst III, "Prison privatization is never the right answer," Lexington Herald Leader, November 22, 2017. <http://www.kentucky.com/opinion/op-ed/article186136993.html> and Detention Watch Network, "Private Prison Corporations Thrown Out of Court," Press Release, February 8, 2017. <https://www.detentionwatchnetwork.org/pressroom/releases/2017/private-prison-corporations-thrown-out-court>
- 14 "FBI investigates Idaho prison run by private corporation," Al Jazeera America, March 7, 2014. <http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/3/7/idaho-s-largest-prisonrunbyprivatecorporationisinvestigatedbyfbi.html>
- 15 Betsy Russell, "Lawsuit: CCA let gangs take over Idaho prison to save money on staffing," The Spokesman-Review, November 13, 2012. <http://www.spokesman.com/blogs/boise/2012/nov/13/lawsuit-cca-let-gangs-take-over-idaho-prison-save-money-staffing/>
- 16 Rebecca Boone, "Private prison company CCA in contempt of court," Omaha World-Herald, September 16, 2013. http://www.omaha.com/news/private-prison-company-cca-in-contempt-of-court/article_95d00b81-4117-5ea5-a6ed-1a250c0e6661.html and Carl Takei, ACLU National Prison Project, "Corrections Corporation of America Loses Four Prison Contracts This Month," June 20, 2013. <https://www.aclu.org/blog/corrections-corporation-america-loses-four-prison-contracts-month?redirect=blog/prisoners-rights/corrections-corporation-america-loses-four-prison-contracts-month>
- 17 Order Approving Settlement, CHARLESTON DEPRIEST ET AL V. CHRISTOPHER EPPS AND TOM BURNHAM, US District Court, Southern District of Mississippi, Cause No. 3:10-cv-00663-CWR-FKB, March 2012, at 6, available at <https://www.aclu.org/files/assets/order.pdf>.
- 18 Grassroots Leadership and Justice Strategies, "For-Profit Family Detention," October 2014. <https://grassrootsleadership.org/sites/default/files/uploads/For-Profit%20Family%20Detention.pdf> and John Burnett, "Miss. Prison Operator Out; Facility Called A 'Cesspool'," National Public Radio, April 24, 2012. <https://www.npr.org/2012/04/24/151276620/firm-leaves-miss-after-its-prison-is-called-cesspool>